FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

INFORMATION MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

JULY 22, 2002

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Michael S. Colo, Interim City Attorney, Poyner & Spruill
John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

Robert Barefoot, Chief Officer for Engineering and Maintenance

Vera Bell, Chief Operating Officer - Solid Waste

Ronald McElrath, Human Relations Director

Mike McNair, Community Development and Housing Manager

Faith Thompson, Assistant to the City Manager - Customer Focus

Craig Hampton, Special Projects Manager

Sandy Saunders, PWC Board Chairman

Steven K. Blanchard, General Manager, PWC

D. M. Campbell, Jr., NC Department of Transportation

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Nicole S. Wright, Deputy City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Pastor James Merkle, Grace Baptist Church, followed by Mayor Pitts leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

MAYOR ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Mayor Pitts welcomed Council Member Fogleman back, following the passing of her mother.


Mayor Pitts announced that a public hearing would be held on July 23, 2002, in the Pate Room at the Cumberland County Library regarding the environmental clean-up process of the former manufactured gas plant on Ray Avenue.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, requested to add as Item 12.E a closed session to discuss property acquisition and litigation.


Council Member Keefe requested to move Item 8.A., review of transfer station lease, to Item 3.D., approve transfer station lease.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to approve the agenda with the addition of Item 12.E. and moving Item 8.A. to 3.D.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

2.
PUBLIC FORUM:

Mayor Pitts opened the public forum at 7:08 p.m.  The following people appeared to speak:

1.
Ms. Deborah Mintz, 610 Westmont Drive, Fayetteville, NC, spoke in support of the environmental clean-up process of the former manufactured gas plant on Ray Avenue.

2.
Mr. Bobby Hurst, 2010 Whisper Lane, Fayetteville, NC, commended everyone involved in the efforts of the Clean Sweep campaign and requested an endorsement from Council regarding a new project called Project Placelift.

There being no one further to speak, Mayor Pitts closed the public forum at 7:15 p.m.

3.
CONSENT:

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the consent agenda.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

A.
Approve the following financial matters related to Community Development:

1.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-1 (FY 2003 Community Development Block Grant Program).


This amendment provides additional resources for the Community Development Block Grant Program.  The source of funds is a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development Fiscal Year 2002‑03 ($1,568,000.00) and Program Income ($145,980.00).  The funds will be used to provide housing rehabilitation and downtown loan pool loans, operate neighborhood resource centers, assist with water and sewer assessments, and complete other projects as stated in the FY 2003 One-Year Action Plan.

2.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-2 (FY 2003 Home Investments Partnership Program).


This amendment provides additional resources for the HOME Investment Partnerships Program.  The source of funds is a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2002-03 ($827,000.00), a local match from the General Fund ($93,038.00), and Program Income ($113,739.00).  The funds will be used to provide single- and multi-family housing loans and complete other projects as stated in the FY 2003 One-Year Action Plan.

B.
Special Revenue Fund Project Ordinance Amendment 2003-3 (Federal forfeiture funds and controlled substance tax revenue).


The City received Federal Forfeiture and North Carolina Controlled Substance Tax funds ($257,135.00) during FY 2002 that are available for appropriation.  The funds can only be used to enhance public safety efforts in the Police Department.  The Police Department must obtain the City Manager’s approval prior to the expenditure of these funds.  This amendment will establish the appropriation of these funds.

C.
Final Acceptance of Offer to Purchase City Property on Cardinal Circle.

D.
Approve transfer station lease.

4.
Briefing on North Carolina Department of Transportation projects affecting the Fayetteville area by NC Department of Transportation Member D. M. Campbell, Jr.

Mr. D. M. Campbell, Jr., NC Department of Transportation, gave a brief presentation on the purposes and responsibilities of the North Carolina Department of Transportation.  Mr. Campbell also gave an overview of some of DOT’s challenges and priorities.


Mr. Rick Heicksen, Transportation Planner, gave a brief power point presentation on some of the issues that the North Carolina Department of Transportation was currently dealing with.  Mr. Heicksen also spoke regarding the Passenger Rail Plan.


Mr. Campbell spoke regarding the use of the Smartzone system that would be put to use in the City.  Mr. Campbell stated the system had received good comments and would help reduce delays and traffic congestion.


Council Member Smith inquired if there was anything in the plans regarding the Cape Fear River Bridge from the Person Street section.  Mr. Terry Gibson, Division Six Engineer, North Carolina Department of Transportation, responded that this had been delayed a month because of some issues with the lighting on the bridge.


Mayor Pitts inquired if there was anything in the 25-year long-range transportation plan that would connect Fayetteville by interstate with the rest of the major metropolitan areas within the state of North Carolina.   Mr. Gibson responded there was not.

5.
Update of the Passenger Rail Plan - City Council Target 2007.

Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item deferring to the presentation that was previously given by Mr. Heicksen.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the plan to obtain endorsements of the rail plan from local colleges and universities as well as Fort Bragg and Pope Air Force Base.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

6.
Monthly Commissioner Report from Public Works Commission.


Mr. Sandy Saunders, PWC Board Chairman, presented this item.  Mr. Saunders gave a report on the status of strategic business decisions that the Public Works Commission was currently in the process of making.


Council Member Keefe stated he understood the goal of PWC to be to reduce by 10 million gallons and the City was currently at 3 million.  Mr. Keefe inquired if the City could maintain its reserves at the 3 million point.  Mr. Steven Blanchard, General Manager, PWC, responded the City could not maintain at 3 million gallons and needed to reduce more, and if the restrictions required to date were not restrictive enough, more restrictions would need to be put in place.


Council Member Worthy inquired as to how PWC approving a sewer rate increase affected the flat rate sewer customers that were not water customers of PWC.  Mr. Blanchard responded the basic rates for sewer increased about 4 percent overall so the flat rate for those sewer customers also went up about 4 percent.


Council Member Worthy then stated that it needed to be understood that the transferring of funds would not balance out the sewer rate increase because those that were not customers of PWC would not receive an offset.  Mr. Blanchard responded in the affirmative.


Mayor Pitts inquired as to how many times Fayetteville supplied emergency water services to Fort Bragg.  Mr. Blanchard responded they had not served them on an emergency basis for the last several years, but recently they provided services for several days with a few million gallons per day.


Mayor Pitts stated he would like an update on the Newport Generation Project.  Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, responded several meetings had been held and he would have an update for Council within the next 30 days.


Mayor Pitts inquired if car washing, except at commercial car washes, was still prohibited under the current water restrictions.  Mr. Blanchard responded in the affirmative.  Mayor Pitts stated he received questions regarding that specific restriction and to some people that option was cost prohibitive.  Mayor Pitts inquired was there any way water could be conserved but still allow citizens to wash their cars.  Mr. Blanchard responded it would be difficult to write an ordinance that would cover any and all possibilities, but the main issue was not to waste water.

7.
Update on Human Relations activities.

Mr. Ronald McElrath, Human Relations Director, presented this item giving a brief power point presentation on a variety of activities that the Human Relations Department had been a part of and various activities that the Department had initiated.  A five-minute video made by Fayetteville Technical Community College on the efforts of the Human Relations Department was shown.

8.
Report from Buildings, Properties, and Facilities Committee.

A.
Review of transfer station lease.


This item was moved to Item 3.D.

B.
Review of Pilot Program and Pilot Code for Rehabilitating Existing Buildings.

Council Member Keefe, Committee Chair, presented this item stating this was a great opportunity to join 12 other municipalities to re-establish older buildings and get them back on the tax books in addition to getting the property owners some justification.

MOTION:
Council Member Keefe moved to approve the resolution and authorize the City Manager to initiate actions to become a part of the Pilot Program.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick


Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated adopting this resolution and participating in this program would be taking a step forward and he hoped that Council would approve.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she felt that in the opinion of Deputy Insurance Commissioner Grover Sawyer, the current existing building code more adequately addressed life safety issues and that raised a red flag for her.  Council Member Keefe responded the new code was intended to be more friendly on the level of rehabilitation and it provided a framework and addressed the issue of life safety but it did not do so at the detriment of preserving older buildings.


Council Member Gonzalez stated that did not answer her question and the problem she had with this was she needed to know the specifics of what was being changed and what was not being changed and was this being fair to other people that were renovating in other areas.


Mayor Pitts voiced concerns he had with this program and he asked for some specifics on what exactly was meant by some of the things that were stated in the resolution.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, stated he could not provide any more specifics but Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, could get them the information they wanted but he was on leave.  Mr. Stancil then stated he made the assumption that these issues had been discussed at the Committee meeting and there would not be significant questions tonight.  Mr. Stancil added his understanding was that rather than a bureaucratic approach to rehabilitating, this Pilot Program used a common sense approach, adding the program had worked well in Newark, New Jersey.  Mr. Stancil then added that this was a pilot program and if it did not work for the City, Council could opt out of it.  Mr. Stancil mentioned that one thing that may have an effect on the Department of Insurance’s opinion was that they gave up some of their plan review to local inspections departments and they probably were not particularly pleased with that change.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Massey moved to authorize the City Manager to write a letter to get the City in the Pilot Program and then have staff come back to present a resolution with a specific breakdown of how the Pilot Program was different from the existing program to include information regarding the opinions of the Insurance Commission.

SECOND:
Council Member Gonzalez

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated according to Frank Simpson, Inspections Director, this Pilot Program would not affect the integrity of buildings and would streamline the restoration of buildings.  He added that Mr. Simpson felt really good about this program and fully endorsed it.

Council Member Worthy stated he felt this was worth the effort to go forward and being that it was a test program they would be able to weed out what works well versus what does not.

Council Member Massey stated he did not have a doubt that more than likely what was being proposed was good for the City, but the fact of the matter was that he was being asked to vote on that which he did not know.  He stated he would like to at least see everything so that he could make an informed decision, adding he was not asking that Council not follow this process, but he was simply asking that they put into motion a process that would allow the rest of the Council to be educated.  He reminded Council that you can never have progress without change but all change was not progress.

Council Member Fogleman stated she was willing to trust places like Greensboro and Charlotte, cities that were already participating in the program, adding she thought this was something that would benefit the entire City.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:


PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor (Council Members Pitts, Keefe, Smith, Massey, Haire, Worthy and Gonzalez) to 3 in opposition (Council Members Kendrick, Kirby, and Fogleman)

9.
Report from Transportation Committee.

Council Member Haire, Committee Chair, presented this item.  Council Member Haire stated a majority of these items were revisited and he would only speak on Items A and D.

A.
Discussion of bus shelter program.


Council Member Haire presented this item stating that this item would be re-bid because Lamar had backed out of the advertising program.

B.
Update on passenger rail study.

C.
Update on changes to Bragg Boulevard.

D.
Discussion of the downtown parking time limits.


Council Member Haire presented this item stating there was some confusion regarding whether the parking was to change for the 100, 200, and 300 blocks of Hay Street or the entire downtown district.  Mr.  Roger Stancil, City Manager, responded if the 100, 200, and 300 blocks of Hay Street were changed to two-hour parking, they would be consistent with the rest of the downtown district.

MOTION:
Council Member Haire moved to change the 100, 200, and 300 blocks of Hay Street to two-hour parking and to request that DOT change parking on Green Street to two-hour parking.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy


Council Member Fogleman inquired if Green Street would be covered by this motion.


Council Member Gonzalez stated it was her understanding that this motion would not change Green Street to two-hour parking but would put in a request to DOT for them to change Green Street to two-hour parking.  Mr. Stancil responded in the affirmative.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she remembered when this first came before Council and in addition to the 100, 200, and 300 blocks of Hay Street being changed, taking away the parking restrictions on the side streets was also discussed.  She inquired if the issue of the side streets was discussed or was staff looking into that.  Mr. Stancil responded this item generated from the merchants in downtown who wanted the entire downtown to be two-hour parking because the one-hour time frame in the first 300 blocks was not sufficient to get business done.  Mr. Stancil then stated that one of the alternatives suggested from the staff was to eliminate parking controls everywhere and Council took no action and referred the item to the Transportation Committee, and at the Committee meeting the recommendation was to keep the parking controls but make them all the same.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she had a problem with that because she remembered a 90-day period of removing all timed parking being discussed, adding that if Council wanted to be citizen friendly this was not being consistent with that.


Council Member Keefe stated the Downtown Alliance endorsed the two-hour limits 100 percent.


Council Member Worthy stated when people come downtown, if things are not consistent, they get confused and there needed to be consistency throughout the City.


Council Member Fogleman agreed with Council Member Worthy adding that she would ask that McLaurin Parking be a little more gentle with people in regards to parking downtown because she had heard horror stories about how rude the meter maids were and she would like that to be changed.


Council Member Gonzalez stated she understood the consistency, but wanted to know if the side streets were discussed at the meeting.


Council Member Smith called for the question and it passed unanimously.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

E.
Discussion of sidewalk maintenance program.

F.
Update on process for development of potential bond projects.

G.
Update on signal lights at Murchison Road and McLamb Drive and Cedar Creek Road.

10.
Report on Clean Sweep After Action Review.

Mr. Brian Underhill, Graduate Intern, University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill, presented this item.  Mr. Underhill gave a brief power point presentation on the successes of Clean Sweep.  An overview of the costs; problems and challenges of citizens, solid waste employees, and the county landfill; advertising problems; and improvement suggestions regarding Clean Sweep were also briefly mentioned.

11.
BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS:

APPOINTMENTS

A.
Fayetteville City Planning Commission - 5 vacancies- 5 nominations - 5 appointments needed.

Mr. Charles Astrike, Mr. Theodore Debose, and Ms. Lois Owens were appointed to a first term and Mr. Brian Irving and Mr. P. Alan Tucker, Jr., were appointed to a second term by acclamation of the Council.

B.
Fayetteville City Zoning Commission - 3 vacancies - 5 nominations - 3 appointments needed.

Mr. William Jenkins and Ms. Peggy T. Vick were appointed to a second term and Mr. Jim Smith was appointed to a first term.

Information August Vacancies

C.
Board of Adjustment - 1 August vacancy – 1 nomination needed.

D.
Board of Appeals on Dwellings and Buildings – 3 vacancies - 3 nominations needed.

E.
Animal Control Board – 1 nomination needed.

12.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Calendar of upcoming special events.

Mr. Roger Stancil, City Manager, presented this item.

B.
Project reports.

Mr. Stancil presented this item.

C.
City vacancy report for the period May 6-July 7, 2002.


Mr. Stancil presented this item stating positions had been reduced with the budget but the retention was still at a good rate.

D.
Report on joint efforts with Cumberland County:


Mr. Stancil presented this item.

1.
Recreation

2.
Proposed joint Appearance Commission

3.
Joint Human Relations Commission


Report on joint efforts with Public Works Commission:

1.
Purchasing

2.
Fleet Maintenance

3.
Information Technology

4.
Engineering

5.
Mutual compensation and benefits

E.
Closed session to discuss property acquisition and litigation.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to go into closed session to discuss property acquisition and litigation.

SECOND:
Council Member Massey

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The closed session began at 9:44 p.m. with the regular session resuming at 10:06 p.m.

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of June 2002 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2001 Taxes
$112,958.90

2001 Vehicle Taxes
220,345.48

2001 Revit
21.81
2001 Vehicle Revit
320.63
2001 FVT
25,931.53

2001 Storm Water
10,610.48

2000 Taxes
20,267.31
2000 Vehicle Taxes
4,740.01
2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
1.64
2000 FVT
670.00

2000 Storm Water
1,817.65
1999 Taxes
2,209.02
1999 Vehicle Taxes
550.22
1999 Revit
0.00

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
125.00
1999 Storm Water
525.30
1998 Taxes
2,094.66
1998 Vehicle Taxes
364.10
1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
110.00
1998 Storm Water
519.56
1997 and Prior Taxes
1,528.92
1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
901.99
1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior FVT
207.92
1997 and Prior Storm Water
379.90
Interest
17,417.58
Interest (Revit)
(     29.07)
Interest (Storm Water)
1,342.97
Fayetteville Discount
67.53
Revit . Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$426,001.04

2.
Police Department – Monthly report from the Office of Professional Standards and Inspections for the month of June 2002.

3.
Status report on ongoing annexation projects.

4.
FAEDC – minutes of June 25, 2002, and Activities Report for June 2002.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Smith

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The meeting adjourned at 10:08 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

NICOLE S. WRIGHT
MARSHALL B. PITTS, JR.

Deputy City Clerk
Mayor

072202

